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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – March 21, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:18 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Dave Crudele, Dawn Szurek, Jonathan Riedinger, Chris Mitchell, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney and Susan York, Planning Board Clerk.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the January 17, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  Mrs. Wood provided comments. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the February 21, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.  Mrs. York previously provided comments.  Mrs. Wood provided comments.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
Davidson (246.-3-61.111)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that there will be a Public Hearing at 7:30 on this application.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicant has submitted a letter requesting that since he cannot attend due to illness, that the hearing be left open until next month.

Subdivision Applications 
Davidson (246.-3-61.111)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision of property owned by Nicholas Davidson.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property consists of 66+ acres on the west side of Crane Street.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is to create one new building lot.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Lot 1 will consist of 2.01 acres with 225 feet of frontage for a single-family residence and Lot 2 will be the remaining acres of 64+ acres with 175 feet of frontage and will encompass the existing farmhouse and improvements.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the ZBA granted a frontage variance to allow for the applicant to proceed with the subdivision.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the plan encroaches on the existing wetlands on the property and that the town engineer and the Saratoga County Planning Board have commented on that as well.

Heflin and Santos Associates (225.-1-35, -36.1, -36.2, -36.3)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that Heflin has become a lot line change and will now be called such.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there would not be a representative from Santos Associates attending. Mr. Wilkinson stated that he has spoken to Drew Schauffert from Santos Associates and he stated that he has not yet completed the hydrology study.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicant has seen the letter from the town engineer.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Mr. Schauffert has not heard back from DEC regarding the wetlands delineation.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he asked Mr. Schauffert to attend the April meeting.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board can review the current plans and discuss how the lines have moved.
KORE Development (256.-1-69)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicant has been referred back to the ZBA for an additional frontage variance.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the additional variance is an increase of 8%.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the ZBA will hold a public hearing on April 12, 2022.

Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John will provide a report at the end of the business meeting. 

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mrs. Wood.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:30 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the January 17, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the February 21, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Mr. Mitchell and Mr. Crudele abstained from the vote.  

PUBLIC HEARING (7:30 P.M.)

Davidson (246.-3-61.111)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision on Crane Street, Town of Charlton, Saratoga County. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on March 11, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners on February 24, 2022.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there will be no action taken on the application tonight per the request of the applicant. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board agreed to extend the public hearing until the April 18, 2022 meeting.
Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Jonathon B. Tingley of Gilchrist Tingley, P.C. appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I have been practicing land use and municipal law my entire career for about 15 or 16 years. I first appreciate; my name is Jonathon Tingley, just to put that on the record. I first appreciate the board’s willingness to keep the public hearing open for Mr. Davidson. He was unable to attend and given the fact that a public hearing on a subdivision application is so important he was at the same time trying to get in contact with me and determine whether I even had availability to be here. So long and short of it is I am here. I have been retained by Mr. Davidson on this matter. I would like to present it. The first thing I am going to do is provide a copy of the submission letter for the Board and obviously since this will be continued until next month I don’t anticipate that you are going to read it tonight but I will walk through some of the most important points. I do have an original for the record which includes a full size survey map from a prior application. Each of the copies here for the board members will include the relevant portion of that in a reduced version so that you can see the portion I am talking about. I will point that out to you on the board. (Mr. Tingley handed the documentation to the board.) 
Jay Wilkinson: Can we have one for our counsel, Mr. Keniry.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Yes I do.

Connie Wood: We should save one for Bruce.

Jay Wilkinson: That’s alright.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I can also email it.

Jay Wilkinson: Do you have an extra one? We have a member that did not make it tonight.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Sure. I did indicate that I was providing a courtesy copy too for the town engineer, is he here this evening?

Jay Wilkinson: No.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I will make sure that I email this to him in the morning to make sure that he has it as well.

Connie Wood: So is the copy of the map we have in here the same as the map of February 3rd that we already have in our possession?

Jonathon B. Tingley: No.

Connie Wood: This is an updated?

Jonathon B. Tingley: No the portion of the map that is in there in the submission is from 2010 or so. It’s a prior map. I’ll get to that as I go through the presentation. I do have Mr. Baker’s email address so I will email this letter and enclosures to him first thing in the morning.  So just to review the proposal the board is familiar with this already. The parent parcel is here and consists of 66 acres. The proposal is to divide off a 2.01+/- acre parcel that sits in front of an existing pond between Crane Street and the pond. The purpose of that is to create a lot to build a single family home for a member of the Davidson family. Its Nicholas Davidson’s sister, Carrie Ann, which is George Davidson’s daughter that would be living at that residence. The remaining lands after the subdivision would be 64 acres. It is located along Crane Street which is a town highway. We have proposed a private water supply, a well, and a private sanitary sewage disposal system, a septic system. There are federal wetlands and waters of the United States that have been delineated by the land surveyor’s office. They are shown on the map here. The building envelope has been reduced in so that it is in front of the overhead power lines here. It complies with all applicable zoning requirements in terms of front yard, side yard and rear yard requirements. The lot frontage as you know is compliant with the zoning requirements 226 or so feet. There was one component of the subdivision proposal that did not comply with zoning which you referenced earlier in the agenda session which was that the parent parcel, the remaining lands by the subdivision, would have a lot frontage that was reduced below the 200 lot frontage feet down to 175 but that has been approved by the Zoning Board in December. From my review of the zoning ordinance, the proposed lot meets all of the area and bulk regulations in terms of the yard requirements, the setbacks, the lot occupancy, the lot frontage, the lot width. The septic system has been designed by Wayne Kant, a professional engineer. The map does include the standard town notes for both the well and the septic system that will ensure that they comply with all applicable county health department requirements prior to issuance of a building permit. It is important to note that the wetlands here are not NYS DEC wetlands, those are ACOE wetlands and that is a significant fact from a legal perspective. NYS DEC wetlands does have a 100 foot buffer but ACOE wetlands do not have a 100 foot buffer. I did review the town’s zoning ordinance, subdivision regulation and all of the other local laws that are appended to the zoning ordinance on the website and I did not see any specific wetlands protection law that imposed any standards other than what would apply under state and federal law. We are in receipt of Environmental Design Partnership’s comment letter. The first issue relates to site distance and the suggestion is made that there should be a professional traffic engineer retained by the applicant to conduct an AASHTO analysis of this area of Crane Street for purposes of ensuring safety at the intersection of the proposed driveway and Crane Street. Our first response to that is that this is, I just want to keep at front of mind, that this is a single family home that is being proposed.

Jay Wilkinson: We need to take a time out here. A public hearing is presenting the project. You are getting into the letters. That comes in our business portion. Right now this is just to allow the public to talk about this particular project. I don’t think we need to go through all the comments made by the town engineer. Typically…

Jonathon B. Tingley: There are only three comments, Mr. Chairman, and at a public hearing I am entitled to make a record and I want to make a record on this. I would like to be able to make a record on this. 
Jay Wilkinson: You can. I am not saying that you can’t. We are not in a court of law here. We are very informal. All I am trying to say is all we do normally is you would come up and say we are doing a subdivision of 66 acres, show the new lot and say it meets all the bulk requirements and such. Then the public has a chance to speak. We go on and then recall this for the formal discussion period. You can direct all of this and can get this on the record, we are not saying you can’t it just seems like we are out of sync here. That’s all I am trying to get at.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I understand that and what I will say is that I have been in a number of towns on all sides of an application, representing boards, representing applicants, representing loans. At a public hearing, it has always been my view, my approach, that the applicant is entitled to present the application, is entitled to respond to comments that have been raised.

Jay Wilkinson: I am not saying that you can’t. I am just saying what we are trying to do is a public hearing to let the public get their comments on record on what do they think of this. You can go through all of your comments and things and can get it all on the record. Nobody is trying to silence you or anything. I don’t think this is the format we are used to doing it and how we handle it in the town. I am just saying we will get to that and you will get your chance. Is that correct?

Bill Keniry: Well it certainly is true that traditionally here the application has been presented by the applicant and traditionally the public gets the opportunity to interface with the applicant’s representative (inaudible). The Board is crystal clear that after the presentation is made the public has the opportunity to react to the presentation and then the board typically, as you will notice on the agenda, then the board deliberates. (inaudible).

Jonathon B. Tingley: In no way are we trying to foreclose members of the public. We received a comment letter from the town engineer and there were three comments and I just thought it was important that we identify our initial response to those for the board and for the public to understand.

Jay Wilkinson: I would prefer to do it like we always have. Is that feasible? Am I out of order here?

Chris Mitchell: The hearing is going to remain open anyways so that the public can listen to all the comments that we have later on in the meeting. Everything will be addressed.

Dawn Szurek: I have a question. You know how we usually get the letter from the owner saying that so and so can speak for them, and then I am confused, logistically in terms of legal things because now we have a third person involved. We have Carrie Ann, we have Mr. Davidson, Mr. Rabideau and now we have another person. Is there something that Mr. Davidson needs to do. The last communication I have is from Mr. Davidson saying that he wasn’t going to be here and there was nothing happening on his topic today. I am just confused, do we need something from Mr. .Davidson saying that he hired someone?

Jonathon B. Tingley: I can call him right now.

Dawn Szurek: Usually there is something in the record when someone is appointing somebody else.

Bill Keniry: What I suggest in this instance, I believe what the board has is an attorney, and it’s certainly appropriate for the board to ask the attorney who exactly do you represent on the Davidson project. 

Dawn Szurek: It’s just confusing because we usually have a paper trail for every other case that we have seen.

Jonathon B. Tingley: I would be happy to submit a written document that confirms our representation. I understand the importance of a clean record. I will finish up then. I am going to address those three comments quickly. Just to keep in mind that this is a single family home. It’s not a multi residential development that’s going to generate a ton of traffic. It is someone who is familiar with the area that will be coming on to that roadway. The other thing is there is a note on the subdivision plat that, as I understand the town requires on all subdivisions, that requires a curb cut permit from the town prior to a building permit. There was a prior subdivision application back in or around 2010 same parcel, it’s difficult to see on this, but it is the same parent parcel. The only difference here really is that the lot that was proposed was to be inclusive of the existing driveway so it was more along the lines of this area here rather than this area but in connection with that there was according to this survey map and we will be getting more information on that for the board, there was in April of 2010 a curb cut permit issued by the town for a driveway here and for here and in particular on this one here you can see that in relation to the existing driveway on the other side, this location here is very similar to the one that is proposed here. So on the town engineer’s comment of undertaking an AASHTO analysis, I do think that it would be sufficient for the board to require curb cut permit or otherwise provide satisfactory access prior to issuance of the building permit. There was a question raised about whether or not the wetlands could be delineated. The wetland staff at the land surveyor’s office did delineate those and there is a response that I have submitted that indicates that those wetlands were delineated and were accurately documented on the updated map. Then there is a comment related to the septic system the location that’s indicated that it doesn’t meet all buffer requirements. Again these are ACOE wetlands there is no buffer requirement. I understand that the town has applied a policy of 100 feet improvements from the wetlands but in light of the limitations on this lot, there is a pond here that is going to remain with the parent parcel, so that gives less room to push the line back and given the wetlands here, the applicant has proposed a septic area here which is the ideal spot as in between the closest areas of the wetlands and submitted in this packet also is a response from Mr. Kant, who designed the septic system he has indicated in there that the system’s size, how its calculated and that is consistent with what is shown on the subdivision. I did speak with Mr. Kant today and he also indicated that in the event there would need to be an expansion there is room to expand although it would be closer on one side or the other to the wetlands, it still would have sufficient room to expand without encountering those wetlands. Finally the last two submissions that are made there are in addition to Mr. Rabideau’s and Mr. Kant’s responses to the comments are an email from ACOE that confirms the limit of their jurisdiction is in the wetlands or waters themselves and also a letter from the NYS DEC that indicates that there are no NYS wetlands on this property or within 100 feet of the property. In our view, and we understand the public hearing will be continued, in our view this application does meet all of the zoning subdivision and otherwise applicable local state and federal requirements. We do think that it is an approvable subdivision. It’s a building lot and we will ask for approval. Just to complete, there was a negative declaration issued by the board at a prior meeting. Thank you very much. I will leave this up for the remainder of the public hearing.
Jay Wilkinson: If anyone, this is a chance for the public to speak if anybody would like to speak please state your name and address for the record and we will use the microphone down here.

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt, 122 Dawson Road: As the crow flies, a neighbor, as a street stone, not so much. We didn’t get a notification about this. I have ridden on this property for 25 years. I shared a very wonderful relationship with the Grabo’s. He did hay for us we did things for him and so forth so I feel like I’m fairly familiar with the property. I have questions because where is the drainage stream? There is a large culvert that goes under Crane next to the existing driveway for the existing original house. It’s a fairly large culvert and we have a new house, I call it new, it’s probably 10 years old now, just to the south of this proposed lot on a different property. They drain this way, their house. Everything drains towards where they’re proposing and into that creek area and I’m trying to figure out if someone can clarify how this house is situated with that drain because it expands into basically a wet area. It is defined by the last curve by the road but it is not defined 100 yards in or maybe 500 feet in. So I am very concerned about what’s happened from the drainage from the house that was built and what’s happening and where this house is and particularly where the septic is being proposed. With my memory, if I am reading this map right, the septic that they are proposing is in what we used to used historically is the kids pond for fish. They had fishing derbies at this place and there were two ponds, not one and until very recently, there had been two ponds on this property, they had this one but there was another one right here. The kids rode their horses right between the two of them. There was a bank but we used to have fishing derby’s and the kids got the small pond and the big guys got the big pond and it looks to me, and I may be reading the map wrong, but it looks to me like the septic tank is in the position of the old pond which really is sort of scary to me. I am scared for them to be building a house. Are they going to put it on stilts? This is a really wet area. You wouldn’t want to be there. 

Dawn Szurek: Do you think that it was filled in? The front pond?

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: I have no idea. Since the Davidson’s bought it I have not been back in there, maybe 4 years prior, but not since then. I did know, and I went back and looked at some other town notes, the person who wants to build a house here supposedly was renovating the existing original Grabo house for their use. That was going to be her house. Why suddenly is it no longer going to be her house and who is going to be living there and who is living there? There are lights on, there are cars going in and out. I am very confused about what is going on and if you look historically into all the Davidson’s requests, this is the first one that has more than the 200 feet. All the other houses have gotten in with variances of less than 200 foot of road frontage. How do we keep allowing one group to squeeze, squeeze, squeeze. It’s not going to impact me. Maybe I’m just being a pita about it but it concerns me just in general for the whole town because we are setting precedents and I don’t know why anyone would want to put a house there. It just utterly blows me away. I think that’s pretty much the questions I had and I don’t know if anybody can answer those questions. Is that the site of the old pond, where is the drainage, cause that’s a public drainage system that goes under our roads and I know I was having a conversation with another neighbor that said that it’s no longer as wet as it used to be and that drain is not being used. Well I took photographs right after our conversation and it was full of water. So I think that was before the rain. It was the day before the rain so to say it’s not, maybe it isn’t as wet as it was 40 years ago I wasn’t here but it’s a wet area.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you for your comments. We were not aware that there was another pond there or how wet it was. Those are the things we like to hear in a public hearing that the board is not aware of.

Chris Mitchell: Just for the record, anything that we have divided has 200 feet of frontage unless it was pre-existing to the zoning.

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: Inaudible.

Jay Wilkinson: Does anyone else want to speak regarding the Davidson property proposed subdivision on Crane Street?  With that said…

Jonathon B. Tingley: Can I just ask a question? You said there was a new house built within the last 10 years, can you just point it out.
Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: It’s to the south side of their lot.

Jonathon B. Tingley: This way?

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: Yes.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Ok and then there is a culvert that goes across Crane?

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: Yes it comes out across Crane very close to the driveway that exists now but it doesn’t go straight, it curves towards the new house.

Jonathon B. Tingley: Ok, so there is a culvert in this area somewhere?

Suzanne Carreker-Vogt: Yes. It concerns me that  the septic will end up going into that draining system.  I don’t know how mother earth can deal with it any other way.

Jonathon B. Tingley: We will certainly respond to that.

Jay Wilkinson: The public hearing will remain open until next month’s meeting so we will take this up again in April.

SUBDIVISION AND LOT LINE CHANGE APPLICATIONS
Heflin and Santos Associates (255.-1-35, -36.1, -36.2, -36.3)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there was no one present for this application.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town engineer, Charlie Baker, has reviewed the revised drawings, which is now a lot line change. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the original lot line change was approved in 1998.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that when this process started the proposal was for an 8 lot subdivision and now it is a lot line change between 4 already existing lots. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the original lines are shown and the new proposed lines are also shown. Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the setback corrections to the drawing that now conform to the zoning.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new drawing also shows that the houses will be staggered as requested by the board.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new drawing also shows that the wetlands will need to be crossed on Lots 1 and 3 to get to the proposed houses.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the letter from Mr. Baker had some comments that need to be addressed. Mr. Wilkinson stated that comment 7 is a big concern.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the total disturbance of the wetlands will be greater than one acre and will require a permit and SWPPP to be signed by the zoning officer.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board will need to send a letter to the applicant’s representative regarding the SWPPP and that the permit to cross the wetlands will be required prior to approval.
Mrs. Wood stated that the need for the hydrology study should also be reiterated in the letter to the applicant’s representative.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he will draft a letter with Mr. Keniry making it clear what needs to happen for the application to move forward.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he will circulate the letter to the board for comments before sending to the applicant’s representative. 

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the public hearing was closed last month.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board and the applicant would need to agree to extend the 62 day clock for decision.

Ms. Szurek stated that she would like to see the house locations locked in.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he will add that in the letter.   
Davidson (246.-3-61.111)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the comments from the town engineer were addressed by the applicant’s representative during the public hearing.
Ms. Szurek stated that she has a lot of concern with the location of the septic system and the L-shaped lot.  Ms. Szurek stated that she owned her house for 30 years and needed to replace the septic system.  Ms. Szurek stated that she had room to move the septic system but does not believe that there is enough room on the proposed lot for that to be done if there is a problem.  Ms. Szurek stated that it appears that the wetlands will be an issue on this lot for Carrie Ann or any future owner.  Ms. Szurek stated that it is the boards job to protect the future owners as well as the current owners. Ms. Szurek stated that there is a down slope issue on this lot.  Ms. Szurek stated that it seems that there would be a better option since the parcel is 66 acres.
Mr. Tingley stated that he would relay Ms. Szurek’s concerns to the applicant.

Mrs. Wood stated that she agrees with Ms. Szurek’s concerns.  Ms. Wood stated that she was present for the subdivision in 2010 and the whole property was quite wet.

Mr. Tingley stated that he spoke to Mr. Kant today and was told that there is enough room to move the septic system if the need arose.  Mr. Tingley stated that Mr. Kant has studied the lands and the soils in detail.  Mr. Tingley stated that a building permit will not be issued unless the septic system is designed to be functional. 

Mrs. Wood stated that she is concerned about the future with this L-shaped lot.

Ms. Szurek asked how the land is maintained and mowed without crossing the stream. Ms. Szurek stated that now, Carrie Ann can cross her brothers land but the concern is for when the property is owned by someone else.
Mr. Tingley stated that he would document a reply to the boards concerns and comments.

Mr. Tingley stated that the lot meets all the requirements, per Duane Rabideau, and his review of the town ordinance.

Ms. Szurek stated that the applicant is asking the board to deviate from the 100 setback requirement from the wetlands and this would set a precedent.

Mr. Tingley stated that the 100 foot buffer is not in the ordinance or any state law and does not violate and codified law.

Mrs. Wood stated that last summer was very dry when the lot was tested.  Mrs. Wood asked what happens in the future when there are very wet periods.
Mr. Mitchell stated that the mottling is good but will require a raised system.

Mr. Tingley stated that he will relay that to Mr. Kant.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if the surveyor could clarify the location of the well in relation to septic area. Mr. Wilkinson stated that it appears that well is down gradient of the proposed septic system.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the requirement is 200 feet of distance between the well and septic system if the well is down slope of the septic.

Mr. Keniry clarified that the public hearing will remain open until the April 18th meeting.  

ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.
TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John stated that the spring newsletter will be coming out next month.  Mr. St. John stated that the town board is looking for comments from the board regarding the special exception use permit for the old Route 67 café. 
Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:43 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
